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THE CITY AND MENTAL HEALTH

For many years now, the expectation has
been for the City Council to develop and
provide mental health services. The
background has been the plan to close
psychiatric wards in the decaying
Victorian buildings. There has been a
broad agreement that incarceration
within an institution for decades or a
lifetime was not useful in helping
someone with mental health difficulties.
A consequence of these policies is the
acceptance that resettlement is a good
thing. As more people leave hospital the
job becomes harder, resources must be
increased if we are not to have
community .care on the cheap.

NO VISION --- NO PLAN

However, it is not just a question of
resources. These plans for closure
contain no vision or plan for future
services, and give all the new
opportunites to the same powerful forces
which created the previous service. The
consultants remain on top, and the wards
are replaced by a fleet of community
psychiatric nurses and mini-institutions
which retain some of the worst features
of the bins.

LOST JOBS

Although we support the closure of
mental hospitals, we believe that the
planners are not considering the needs
of the local economy. When services are
moved out from a hospital, the jobs
which are lost are often the most
practical ones such as laundry services.
These jobs are low paid and are more
often done by women and black workers.
Yet the jobs which are advanced by the
move are mainly done by ^well-paid white
specialists.
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NO SUPPORT

When groups of overburdened relatives
voice their fears about where community
care is going, they are frequently
forced into collaboration with the
reactionary bring-back-the-bins brigade,
because few other service providers are
developing responses which recognise
their experiences and concerns. This
has been particularly noticable recently
in the sensational publicity given to
schizophrenia.

Overburdened relatives are in the vast
majority women - as daughters caring for
parents or mothers caring for "children"
of all ages. For all carers their
responsibilities are characterised by
long, tiring hours; low or no pay; and
little support from outside agencies.

For those people without family or
financial resources, the implications of
current services and of future plans are
equally grim. Single people have been
most affected by the lack of resources
in mental health provision. Outside of
hospital, community services are
extremely limited. Many single people
exist in appalling housing conditions
like board and lodging, without security
or privacy. Single people in this
position have very few opportunities,
and find their needs consistently denied
when services are planned, even though
single people are one of the largest
groups of people needing services.

Some of these oppressions require
changes by central Government. Local'
improvements are possible and urgently
needed.



Although some bridging finance
is available, it is not enough and
the main losers are the new
community-based services.

BEHIND THE LABELS

These concerns are not exclusively those
of mental health, and links should be
established with other needs. The
categorisation of different needs must
not be used to keep groups apart. It
isn't necessary to debate whether
elderly people who are severely mentally
ill (ESMI in the jargon) with
Alzheimer's disease are handicapped or
ill; whether they can recover or not.
Whichever category we finally decide
upon, we can be sure that today in
Manchester thousands of women are
struggling to wash, feed, entertain,
dress and carry a loved relative.

When we see plans for an "ESMI unit"
which havg wards with sloping floors so
that they can be hosed down, it is no
wonder that many people refuse to see
their parents "put in an institution",
even though this leaves women to pay the
alternative cost. The few resources
that are provided could easily have been
deliberately designed to coerce women to
continue caring at home, and completely
fail to recognise the needs of single
people.

RETURNING TO NEIGHBOURHOODS

In keeping with the City Council's plans
for developing services in other
sectors, planning should be based on the
principle of neighbourhood needs and
democratic accountability. We know that
some Jocal . consultations have been met
with hostility and prejudice, often
organised in the name of community
activity. We remain firm in supporting
local consultations, especially when the
range of resources is shown to benefit
many different local needs. There is a
need for earlier and more informal
development work in localities, rather
than relying on formal procedures.

THE NEED FOR A STRATEGY v

Local mental health services have not
benefited from a coherent programme or
policy. The standard, unimaginative
solution is limited to providing hostels
and day centres. And if there are any
needs not being met, well the most we
can hope for is more hostels and day
centres. In this policy vacuum, it
seems that social services are being
bounced along by powerful interests in
the health authorities. It is
surprising that the commitment ^ to
provide responsive and flexible services
by the City Council is apparently
missing when mental health services are
being planned. ft should not be
excluded.

FROM HOSTELS TO HOUSING

A RESIDENTIAL BACKWATER

While other areas of council services
are moving out of residential care into
fostering or independent living with
support, mental health services are
currently set to move remorselessly
backwards down a path set by health
service planners. Residential care in
social services has been a backwater for
some years now. It is typified by petty
rules, little personal dignity,
arbitrary power, low pay, shabby
conditions, and staff trying to get out
even faster than residents.

A good illustration of this is that the
social services department is managing
housing provision. In line with the
City Council's own policies, the housing
component should be transfered into the
management of the housing department,
and social services should concentrate
its efforts in providing the wide
variety of necessary support * services
required by people with mental health
difficulties. The duplication of the
functions of another department seems to
be wasteful and counterproductive.

As a matter of urgency the practice of
requiring residents to leave the hostel
during the day must cease. Some hostels
are used as day centres during the hours
when residents are required to be
outside the building. The people using
such hostels during the daytime include
residents from other hostels. Does this
need to happen?

DIGNIFIED SUPPORT

The need is for dignified and
appropriate forms of housing. Support
services must be redesigned to respect
personal choices and privacy, being
available when required but not invasive
or preset. People who may use mental
health services must be able to make
independent and satisfactory housing
arrangements, • whether it is to live with
relatives, share with friends, or live
independently.

While these are already policies of the
City Council, they are not being applied
throughout the services it controls.
The danger is that the growing movement
towards provision of services within the
community for mental health will
continue,, to be uninformed by these
policies.

• a third of a million people still'
live in institutions. Some merely
switch from hospital to
residential homes funded by
social security.



,. Group homes are usually based in an
ordinary house or a house of bedsits.
Often a group of people are selected
while in hospital and moved into the
house together. Each person should have
their own bedroom, and the sharing of
the other rooms will often depend on
which rooms are available in the house.
These houses "are not generally of a high
quality either in repair or decoration.
They are often classed as houses in
multiple occupation, and known to be
more of a fire and safety risk than an
ordinary self-contained home for one
household. People leaving a mental
hospital will sometimes have a house
like this as their only option.

The practice of social services
developing group homes outside the
boundaries of the city needs to be
examined closely to ensure dumping is
not taking place. This
detract from a review of
group homes generally,
standpoint of residents'
privacy, .personal choices,
tenure and decent standards of housing.

A similar critical study must be
undertaken on half way homes and similar
notions. It has been commented
cynically that health service planners
call schemes half way, because they can
then use any building in the hospital
grounds roughly half way between the
wards and the main road!

FIELDWORKERS UNDER STRESS

We believe that many fieldworkers are
profoundly disatisfied with the lack of
a local mental health strategy within
the social services department. Many
decisions are forced by the pressure of
events, for example the use of
substandard private bed and breakfast
accommodation, because the links have
not been made with the resources in
other departments of the authority. It
is essential that senior managers give a
firm signal that these concerns are
recognised and will be tackled. Our
choice is for a task group with powers
to make strategic decisions.
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FROM DAY CENTRES
TO RELEASING RESOURCES

ORDINARY LIVES
OR MORE OF THE SAME?

Mental health services are usually
described in unhelpful codes. In plain
language, people with secure jobs, with
supportive friends or relatives, with
sufficient money, are less likely to
turn to local services for assistance in
meeting their needs. So mental health
services must recognise that
unemployment, poverty, isolation, little
or no access to resources; all can make
mental health difficulties much worse,
and must be tackled if people most in
need are to be helped. Of course, these
are major issues, so engaging them
requires planning and co-ordination to
use the resources that will be available
to the best effect. Yet the usual
response is to provide a place in a
mental health day centre.

The main future for the tday centre
buildings is likely to be as community
resource centres which would be staffed
and linked to education, leisure and
economic development services. The
staffing would include development
workers who would take an outreach role.
Each centre would be different,
determined by local needs and existing
provision such as libraries, colleges,
meeting rooms, art and craft workshops,
advice centres, and so on.

An essential role of development workers
is to ensure ' that there are equal
opportunities in gaining access to these
resources, and this must include mental
health services.

In a co-ordinated manner, though not
necessarily all in the same building,
there would also be a range of practical
services such as assisted transport,
home helps, laundry collection.



The following comment was made in Social
Work Today in September 1981, and it is
clear that not much has changed, if
anything, in the five years since.

"Although it is hotly denied by
officials, many ascribe the (DHSS's)
difficulties in pursuing a committed
community care policy to the hostility
of the NHS to transfering resources to
social services and to the predominance
of institutionally minded health service
planners within the policy making
machinery."

Although department referred to in the
quote above is the DHSS, it is just as
telling a comment on the social services
department.

Published by Manchester MIND, 178 Oxford
Road, Manchester M13 9QQ.

This document has been produced by
Manchester MIND to inform and influence
councillors in planning community based
mental health services. Manchester MIND
welcomes discussion on these issues, and
is happy to provide speakers or arrange
joint meetings with other voluntary and
community groups as well as councillors
mid local political parties. '
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RECOMMENDATIONS

The social services committee should
approve as a matter of urgency a charter
of rights for hostel residents. This
would include security, privacy, and
rights to consultation before changes
are made.

Design principles for new services
organised in conjunction with
neighbourhood services including
consumer consultation should be approved
and followed by all relevant
departments, and impressed upon district
and regional health authority service
planners, and voluntary organisations
where appropriate.

In negotiation with other relevant
departments, a programme should begin to
close and replace hostels which do
not meet basic human requirements.
No more money should be spent in
patching them up, for example byf. fitting
cubicles.

The housing department should be the
only part of the City Council providing
housing management.

No provision should be developed outside
the boundaries of the city of Manchester
without at least (a) the express
approval of the people involved, and (b)
liaison for local services from the host
local authority.

No more day centres should be opened
until the design model has been
radically developed, and consultation
should be started to find out the range
of new services
locality, linked
service developments

required in each

localwith

The three district health
Manchester should be urged
find other uses for) the
hospital wards with 240
mental health services these plans
an unforgivable waste of resources.

other

authorities in
to cancel (or
planned new
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8 Councillors who are also Health
Authority members should determine a
coherent approach across the three
health districts, and seek to establish
a consistent approach in promoting
policies such as those mentioned here.


